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Regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the Plainview Water District was held in the District office on Tuesday, January 16, 2018.




Present:
Marc B. Laykind, Chairman






Andrew Bader, Chairman 






Amanda R. Field, Secretary

Stephen Moriarty, Superintendent

Dina M. Scott, Business Manager

Dennis Kelleher, Engineer

Sujata Pal, Engineer

Michael Ingham, Attorney

The meeting was called to order at 5:30 pm.  

Commissioner Laykind opened the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Correspondence was reviewed in the Board update.

The Board approved and signed payroll checks.       

Minutes of previous meeting(s) were read and approved unanimously.
ANNUAL ORGANIZATION MEETING 

It being duly ascertained that the Commissioners have reported proper credentials and have met the statutory requisites for service, the floor was opened to the Annual Organization meeting and for the nomination of Officers for the ensuing year.

Commissioner Bader nominated Commissioner Laykind as Chairman of the Board of Commissioners of the Plainview Water District for the year 2018.  Commissioner Field seconded the nomination.

By Motion Carried, Resolution electing Commissioner Laykind as Chairman of the Board of Commissioners of the Plainview Water District for the year 2018 was drawn:

Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that Commissioner Laykind is hereby elected as Chairman of the Board of Commissioners of the Plainview Water District until December 31, 2018:

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”


The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.

Commissioner Laykind then chaired the remainder of the Organizational meeting.

Commissioner Laykind nominated Commissioner Bader as Treasurer of the Board of Commissioners of the Plainview Water District until December 31, 2018.  Commissioner Field   seconded the nomination.

By Motion Carried, Resolution electing Commissioner Bader as Treasurer of the Board of Commissioners of the Plainview Water District for the year 2018 was drawn:

Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that Commissioner Bader is hereby elected as Treasurer of the Board of Commissioners of the Plainview Water District until December 31, 2018:

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye



Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”
The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.

Commissioner Bader nominated Commissioner Field as Secretary of the Board of Commissioners of the Plainview Water District until December 31, 2018.  Commissioner Laykind seconded the nomination.  

By Motion Carried, Resolution electing Commissioner Field as Secretary of the Board of Commissioners of the Plainview Water District for the year 2018 was drawn:

Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that Commissioner Field is hereby elected as Secretary of the Board of Commissioners of the Plainview Water District until December 31, 2018:

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”

The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.

It was regularly moved and seconded, that the depositories for the Plainview Water District are Flushing Bank and First National Bank of Long Island and the following Resolution was drawn:

Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that the following financial institutions be the depositories through their office and/or local branch for the Plainview Water District as follows:

FINANCIAL INSTITUTION




ACCOUNT TYPES

Flushing Bank
Supply Well & Booster Pump Reserve 

Lake Success, NY
Contaminant Reserve

Infrastructure Reserve

General Maintenance & Improvement Reserve

First National Bank of Long Island


Undesignated/ Unappropriated Account 

Woodbury, NY


Dental Benefit Account




Payroll Account




Cafeteria Account




Meter Replacement Account




Operating Account



Country Pointe Phase I Account




Country Pointe Phase II Account     

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”





Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”

The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.


It Was By Motion Carried, that attendance at the Nassau Suffolk Water Commissioner’s Association be as follows:


Be It and It Is Hereby


Resolved that the Commissioners of the Plainview Water District are authorized to attend all functions of the Nassau Suffolk Water Commissioner’s Association for 2018.  Other District personnel may attend at the discretion of the Board:


On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”





Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”

Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”


The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.


It Was By Motion Carried, that attendance at the Long Island Water Conference be as follows:


Be It and It Is Hereby


Resolved that the Commissioners of the Plainview Water District, Stephen Moriarty, Superintendent, and Dina Scott, Business Manager are authorized to attend all functions of the Long Island Water Conference for 2018.  Other District personnel may attend at the discretion of the Board:

On Roll Call:


Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”





Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”


The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.


It Was By Motion Carried, that attendance at the American Water Works Association be as follows:


Be It and It Is Hereby


Resolved that the Commissioners of the Plainview Water District and Stephen Moriarty, Superintendent are authorized to attend all functions of the American Water Works Association (AWWA) and the New York State American Water Works Association (NYSAWWA).  Other District personnel may attend at the discretion of the Board:


On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”





Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”

The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.

 
Board approval requested to attend the AWWA and NYSAWWA meetings.  It is also requested approval be given for the Commissioners of the Plainview Water District and Stephen Moriarty, Superintendent to attend the AWWA Annual Meeting.


Resolved that the Commissioners of the Plainview Water District and Stephen Moriarty, Superintendent are authorized to attend the AWWA Annual Meeting.


On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”





Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”





Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”


The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.


It Was By Motion Carried, that reimbursement for the use of personal vehicles in performing District business be set in accordance with the prevailing IRS mileage reimbursement allowance.  Reimbursement will be sought in accordance with the District’s Vehicle Policy.

Be It and It Is Hereby


Resolved that reimbursement for the use of personal vehicles in performing District business be set in accordance with the prevailing IRS mileage reimbursement allowance in accordance with the District’s Vehicle Policy.
On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”





Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”


The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.


Pursuant to the Board’s review, the following motions were made for the year 2018:


It Was By Motion Carried, that Stephen Moriarty, Superintendent and Dina Scott, Business Manager, be appointed FOIL Officers for the Plainview Water District.

Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that Stephen Moriarty, Superintendent and Dina Scott, Business Manager, be appointed FOIL Officers for the Plainview Water District:
On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”

The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.

It Was By Motion Carried, that Stephen Moriarty, Superintendent and Dina Scott, Business Manager, be appointed Procurement Officers for the year 2018.
Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that Stephen Moriarty, Superintendent and Dina Scott, Business Manager be appointed as Procurement Officers for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018:

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”

The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.

A discussion was held by the Commissioners in regard to the professionals retained by the District under the General Municipal Law.  

It Was By Motion Carried, that Michael F. Ingham of Carman, Callahan & Ingham, LLP be appointed Attorney for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018, pursuant to the agreement on file with the District, and the Resolution was drawn:

Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that Michael F. Ingham of Carman, Callahan & Ingham, LLP be appointed Attorneys for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018:

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”



Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”
The above Resolution carried by majority vote.  
It Was By Motion Carried, that H2M architects and engineers be appointed Engineering Firm for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018, pursuant to the agreement on file with the District, and the Resolution was drawn:
Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that H2M architects and engineers be appointed Engineering Firm for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018.

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”

The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.

It Was By Motion Carried, that Pace Analytical Services, Inc. be appointed as Laboratory Firm for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018, pursuant to the agreement on file with the District, and the Resolution was drawn:
Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that Pace Analytical Services, Inc. be appointed as Laboratory Firm for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018:

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”



Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye
The above Resolution carried by majority vote.  
It Was By Motion Carried, that the appointment of Cullen & Danowski, LLP as Accountants for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018 be tabled for further discussion:
Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that the appointment of Cullen & Danowski, LLP as Accountants for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018 be tabled for further discussion:

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye

The above Resolution carried by majority vote.  

It Was By Motion Carried, that the appointment of Albrecht, Viggiano, Zureck & Company, P.C. as external auditors for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018 be tabled for further discussion:
Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that the appointment of Albrecht, Viggiano, Zureck & Company, P.C. as external auditors for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018 be tabled for further discussion:
On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye” 




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”



Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”

The above Resolution carried by majority vote.  
It Was By Motion Carried, that Salerno Brokerage be appointed the Insurance Agency for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018, pursuant to the agreement on file with the District, and the Resolution was drawn:
Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that Salerno Brokerage be appointed the Insurance Agency for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018:

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”

The above Resolution carried by majority vote.  
It Was By Motion Carried, that Friendly Bytes be appointed as Computer Software and Hardware Consulting Firm for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018, pursuant to the agreement on file with the District, and the Resolution was drawn:
Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that Friendly Bytes be appointed as Computer Software and Hardware Consulting Firm for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018:

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”



Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”

The above Resolution carried by majority vote.  
It Was By Motion Carried, that Zimmerman/Edelson Public Information Inc. be appointed as Public Relations Firm for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018, pursuant to the agreement on file with the District, and the Resolution was drawn:

Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that Zimmerman/Edelson Public Information Inc. be appointed as Public Relations for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018:

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”

The above Resolution carried by majority vote.  

It was by Motion Carried, that the Plainview-Old Bethpage Herald be designated official publication for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018:

Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that the Plainview-Old Bethpage Herald be designated official publication for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018:

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”

The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.

It was by Motion Carried, that SecureCom be appointed as the Security Consultants for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018 pursuant to the agreement on file with the District, and the Resolution was drawn:
Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that the SecureCom be appointed as the Security Consultants for the Plainview Water District for the year 2018:

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”

The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.

Ms. Scott requested the Board review, approve and sign the extension with DR Administrative Services, Inc. as it relates to administration of the District’s dental plan for 2018.


Motion made by Commissioner Laykind, seconded by Commissioner Bader, the below stated resolution was adopted unanimously:


RESOLVED, that the Board of Commissioners approves the extension letter with DR Administrative Services, Inc. as it relates to administration of the District’s dental plan for 2018.


On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”





Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”





Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”

The above Resolution carried by majority vote.  

It was by Motion Carried, that the District’s Procurement Policy be adopted for the year 2018:

Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that the District’s Procurement Policy is hereby adopted for the year 2018:

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”

The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.

It was by Motion Carried, that the District’s Investment Policy be adopted for the year 2018:

Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that the District’s Investment Policy is hereby adopted for the year 2018:

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”

The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.

Ms. Scott informed the Commissioners that the New York State Comptroller had promulgated and amended reporting rules for “elected and appointed officials’ under 2 NYCRR 315.4 that requires the District to adopt a Standard Work Day Resolution at each Reorganization Meeting.  A copy of this Resolution shall be posted on the official District’s website for a minimum of thirty (30) days and after said thirty (30) day posting period has expired, a certified copy of this resolution and an affidavit of posting shall be filed with the New York State Comptroller.  It was by Motion Carried, that the District adopt the 2018 Standard Work Day Resolution: 
Be It and It Is Hereby

Resolved that the District adopts the 2018 Standard Work Day Resolution:

On Roll Call:

Commissioner Andrew N. Bader voted “aye”




Commissioner Amanda Field voted “aye”




Commissioner Marc B. Laykind voted “aye”

The above Resolution adopted by unanimous vote.
MICHAEL INGHAM’S REPORT – ATTORNEY:

Attorney Ingham reported that PowerPro Service Co., signed the previously awarded Generator Maintenance Contract for 2018.

Attorney Ingham, the Board, Dennis Kelleher, Engineer and Supt. Moriarty discussed the fact that the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation (NYSDEC) has employed Cascade Drilling Company to conduct drilling operations in the vicinity of Wilben Lane—off Manetto Hill Road—in Plainview. Cascade will be installing up to seven monitoring wells as part of the 131 Sunnyside Boulevard superfund site investigation.  It was discussed that the District’s drinking water is not in any way affected as a result of these actions as this contamination has not impacted any of our well sites.  Commissioner Laykind directed Supt. Moriarty to post the fact sheet provided by the NYSDEC with additional information to the District’s website and to advise residents that should they have any additional questions to please contact the District or the NYSDEC.  All parties agreed to closely and continuously monitor the NYSDEC’s progress on their monitoring efforts.

DENNIS KELLEHER’S REPORT – ENGINEER:


Engineer Kelleher reported that notice was provided that the District’s Annual Water Supply Statement/Consumer Confidence Report must be delivered to each consumer by May 31, 2018.  Therefore, Engineer Kelleher requested Board approval to authorize H2M to move forward with the District’s annual report.  This report will be delivered via electronic media and referenced in the March/April 2018 newsletter.  The Board approved Engineer Kelleher’s request to proceed.


Engineer Kelleher reported that the District’s recent trend of water main breaks is consistent with that of other District’s in Nassau and Suffolk Counties as a result of extreme weather conditions.  

STEPHEN MORIARTY’S REPORT – SUPERINTENDENT:

Supt. Moriarty provided the Board with an update on the pinhole program which includes surveys, inspection reports and continued analysis. 

Supt. Moriarty reported the following water main breaks;


January 9, 2018 – Richfield Street


January 10, 2018 – Algiers Road


January 11, 2018 – Richfield Street


January 12, 2018 – Relda Street
Supt. Moriarty provided the Board with the Pumpage and Sales Report through December 31, 2017.  After discussion, the report was ordered filed.  
DINA M SCOTT’S REPORT – BUSINESS MANAGER:

Ms. Scott requested Board approval and authorization to transfer funds to cover the following dental claim costs:

· Dental claims dated January 9, 2018 in the amount of $428.15
Motion made by Commissioner Laykind, seconded by Commissioner Field, the below stated resolution was adopted unanimously:

RESOLVED, that the Board of Commissioners approves the dental claims dated January 9, 2018 in the amount of $428.15 and the Board authorized funds be transferred into the District’s dental benefit account.

Ms. Scott provided the Board with a copy of the Dental Claims Detail History Report through December 31, 2017.  After discussion, the report was ordered filed.

Ms. Scott reported that the NSWCA Meeting was held on Monday, January 15, 2018 at the Angelina’s in Albertson, NY at 6:30pm.  Commissioner Laykind, Commissioner Bader and Commissioner Field were in attendance.

Ms. Scott reported that the AWWA New York Water Event will be held on April 10 - 12, 2018 at the Saratoga Springs City Center.  Registration is now open.

Ms. Scott reported that in accordance with Policy No. 4.9, Annual Leave and Policy No. 4.10, Sick Leave, the following employees receive payment for unused accumulated sick and/or annual leave:

	EMPLOYEE
	NO. OF SICK DAYS
	NO. OF ANNUAL DAYS

	Al Bassetta
	12
	12

	Joseph DiGregorio
	7
	

	Keith Fleming
	12
	12

	Matt Johnson
	12
	

	Cindy Schorr
	7
	


Board approval requested.


Motion made by Commissioner Laykind, seconded by Commissioner Field, the below stated resolution was adopted unanimously:


RESOLVED, that in accordance with Policy No. 4.9 annual Leave and Policy No. 4.10 Sick Leave, the Board of Commissioners grants the application for payment of unused accumulated sick and/or annual leave to the above-mentioned employees.
Ms. Scott presented a report of customer billing adjustments that were made in accordance with District Policy. After discussion, the report was ordered filed.  
Ms. Scott requested the Board approve the hiring of Nancy Kash as a clerk typist.  Ms. Kash will begin her employment with the District on Monday, January 29, 2018.  Ms. Scott also requested the Board sign the Payroll/Status Change Notice.

Motion made by Commissioner Laykind, seconded by Commissioner Field, the below stated resolution was adopted unanimously:

RESOLVED, that the Board of Commissioners approves hiring Nancy Kash as a clerk typist at an annual salary of $45,000.00 to begin employment on Monday, January 29, 2018. 

Ms. Scott presented a memorandum recommending the Board consider adjusting water rates for the 2018 year.  This proposed increase is based on Ms. Scott’s review of District reserve funds available as well as review of the 2015 Water Rate Study prepared by the District’s independent engineering firm, H2M architects & engineers.  Per Ms. Scott’s review of District financial statements dated back to the year ending December 31, 2011, the only years the District contributed to the increase of reserve funds were 2016 and 2012, whereas in all other years mentioned, not only were no contributions made to reserve funds, but budget shortfalls and excess of expenditures of revenues were funded by the utilization of District reserve funds.  The District utilized reserve accounts to fund unexpected repairs and maintenance costs, costs of treatment for unforeseen contamination, planned infrastructure improvements and unexpected revenue shortfalls which can often occur in a wet year such as the one experienced in 2017.  These types of accounts allow the District to self-finance repair, maintenance and improvement projects eliminating interest and reducing project costs.  In addition, reserve accounts mitigate the financial impacts of varying weather patterns on the District’s water sales by stabilizing annual budgets and averaging any deficits and surpluses over several years.  Additionally, in 2017 the District was awarded the NYS Water Infrastructure Improvement Act grant (WIIA) which will provide for infrastructure improvements to protect against nitrates.  The WIIA grant provides funding for sixty percent (60%) of estimated project costs, leaving the District fiscally responsible to finance the remaining forty percent (40%) of the estimated project costs.  While there are various models of infrastructure upgrades being considered under this grant, it has been determined that the District’s minimum required match will exhaust substantially all of its currently available reserve funds.  Ms. Scott reiterates the importance of funding these accounts to keep up with repairs, perform annual maintenance on equipment and reinvest in aging infrastructure so that it can continue to provide a safe and reliable product to its residents for years to come.  Ms. Scott proposes the following revised rate structure effective January 1, 2018;
	Usage
	2018 Rates

	Up to 8,000 gallons
	$16 minimum

	8,000 to 30,000 gallons
	$1.99

	31,000 to 50,000 gallons
	$2.40

	51,000 to 70,000 gallons
	$2.70

	71,000 to 125,000 gallons
	$3.00

	Over 125,000 gallons
	$3.25


Ms. Scott stated it should be noted that the changes to the proposed rate structure present an increase only in the number of minimum gallons, decreasing the minimum from 10,000 gallons per calendar quarter to 8,000 gallons with an increase to the minimum rate from $14.00 to $16.00 as well as a new rate tier for gallons consumed in excess of 125,000 in an effort to promote water conservation, all other rates will remain the same.  This tier is expected to affect high users or customers who fail to repair home or irrigation leaks.  Commissioner Laykind noted the dollar amount of the rates in the existing tiers will remain the same, with the exception of a $2.00 increase in the minimum rate.  After extension discussion and analysis, the Board of Commissioners approved 2018 water rate structure.
Motion made by Commissioner Laykind, seconded by Commissioner Field, the below stated resolution was adopted unanimously:


RESOLVED, that the Board of Commissioners approves the 2018 water rate structure as indicated in the chart below;
	Usage
	2018 Rates

	Up to 8,000 gallons
	$16 minimum

	8,000 to 30,000 gallons
	$1.99

	31,000 to 50,000 gallons
	$2.40

	51,000 to 70,000 gallons
	$2.70

	71,000 to 125,000 gallons
	$3.00

	Over 125,000 gallons
	$3.25


OLD/NEW BUSINESS:

The following board meetings were scheduled for February 2018:

· February 6th at 5:30 pm
· February 13th at 5:30 pm
· February 20th – at 5:30 pm.  Additional Public Session at 7:00 pm

· February 27th at 5:30 pm
At 9:20 pm a motion was made to enter into Executive Session to discuss personnel.

 
At 9:40 pm Executive Session ended and the Board returned to Regular Session.


There being no further business to come before the Board, the meeting was adjourned with a call to the Chair at 9:45 pm.
